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SAN LEANDRO UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT 
SAN LEANDRO, CALIFORNIA 
www.sanleandro.k12.ca.us 

 
 

REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION - MINUTES 
 

October 5, 2010 
 

The Board of Education of the San Leandro Unified School District met in 
regular session on October 5, 2010, in the San Leandro City Council 
Chambers, 835 East 14th Street, San Leandro, California. 
 
The meeting was called to order at 6:01 p.m. by Vice President Lisa Hague. 
 
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT 

Trustee Pauline Cutter 
Trustee Morgan Mack-Rose 
Trustee Diana Prola 
Trustee Carmen Sullivan  
Trustee Hermy Almonte, Clerk 
Trustee Lisa Hague, Vice President 
Jeff Engler, Student Board Member 

 
BOARD MEMBER ABSENT 

Trustee Mike Katz-Lacabe, President 
 

DISTRICT STAFF PRESENT 
Cindy Cathey, Superintendent 

 Song Chin-Bendib, Assistant Superintendent 
Debbie Wong, Interim Assistant Superintendent 
John Thompson, Senior Director II 
Linda Pollard, Administrative Assistant 

 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS REGARDING CLOSED SESSION AGENDA 
 
There were no public comments concerning items on the closed session 
agenda. 
 
CLOSED SESSION 
 
At  6:01 p.m., the Board went into closed session for Student Expulsions, 
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal, Release/Hiring, Conference with Labor 
Negotiator, Conference with Legal Counsel – Anticipated Litigation – Significant 
exposure to litigation, Conference with Real Property Negotiator – Property(ies), 



 10/5/10 - PAGE 2 
 
 

and Conference with Legal Counsel -  Existing Litigation pursuant to Education 
Code Sections 35146 and 48918(c), and Government Code Sections 54957, 
54957.6, 54956.9(b), 54956.8, and 54956.9. The closed session was adjourned 
at 7:00 p.m. 
 
The Board returned to open session at 7:05 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance 
to the Flag.  Vice President Hague said the Board had been in closed session 
where the following action was taken: 
 

 On a motion made by Trustee Cutter and seconded by Trustee Mack-
Rose, the Board approved a settlement agreement with a certificated 
employee that resolves all matters with the employee, by a 5-1 vote.  
Trustee Sullivan voting no and Trustee Katz-Lacabe was absent.  

 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
On a motion made by Trustee Sullivan and seconded by Trustee Almonte, the 
Board approved the agenda for the regular meeting of October 5, 2010, by a 6-
0 vote. Trustee Katz-Lacabe was absent. 
 
PRESENTATIONS 
 
* McKinley Elementary School’s Side Garden Removal 
 
 The Principal at McKinley Elementary School provided a presentation 
 about removing the side garden at the campus.  The school faces 
 many challenges in terms of safety for its campus.  Other issues in 
 addition to safety are: 

 Prevent potential theft hazard to properties 
 Improve traffic flow at the alleyway 
 Increase parking spaces 
 Abate fire hazards 

 
 Principal Mott stated that with the new design, the existing fencing 
 around the garden will be removed and reused to minimize costs, and 
 will secure side access to the campus using the same fencing.  A
 new gate will be installed which will be locked in the evening hours 
 and on weekends, unless there is a Facilities Use Permit.  
 
 If approved, the work would be scheduled to begin on November 19 
 and will continue through the week of November 22-26 (fall holiday) 
 when school is not in session.  This upgrade would provide a net gain 
 of 3 parking spaces to the current 35 that are available on the 
 McKinley campus.  The estimated cost is about $10,000; $7,000 for 
 repairing and resurfacing asphalt and $3,000 for fencing.  
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  Following the presentation, a concern was raised as to why McKinley 
 Elementary was selected and not the other schools. Assistant 
 Superintendent Song Chin-Bendib explained that with the many 
 safety violations due to its being “open” to anyone, and the numerous 
 times that the campus has been tagged with graffiti and vandalism 
 over the past few months, it had become apparent that there was an 
 urgency to address this.  However, the Assistant Superintendent 
 noted that the principals have been asked to provide staff with a list 
 of their highest priority project needs.  She will compile the 
 information into a matrix, which will be brought to the Facilities and 
 Technology committee for consideration.  
 
 Additional comments and suggestions raised by the Board included:  

 The need for an overall plan for using Measure B funds to avoid a 
“piece-meal” approach 

 Interested in seeing plans for the front garden of McKinley 
 The community will still have access to the playground and field 
 Consider installation of convex mirrors to help prevent accidents 
 Consider parking cars in a riser-type fashion (i.e. one car on top of 

another) to increase parking for staff 
 
CONFERENCE ITEM 
 
Facilities and Construction 
 
5.1-CF Removal of McKinley Elementary School’s Side Garden 

 
Trustee Cutter reiterated the importance of compiling a matrix 
of District-wide project needs before further Measure B funds 
are spent. 
 
On a motion made by Trustee Prola and seconded by Trustee 
Cutter, the Board approved the removal of McKinley 
Elementary School’s side garden by a 6-0 vote. Trustee Katz-
Lacabe was absent.  

 
PRESENTATIONS 
 
* San Leandro High School (SLHS) Campus Security 
 
 Elisa Alvarez, SLHS Assistant Principal/Intervention Coordinator and 

Sheila Lawrence, Director of Student Support Services, provided an 
update on the work that has been implemented by the campus security 
team at both the Fred T. Korematsu (FTK) Campus and main high 
school campus.  They shared their work plan to ensure a safe 
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environment for students and staff including: 
 Goals and Objectives 
 Protocols and Expectations 
 Communication 
 Training  

o District 
o SLHS Site Map (established zones for supervisions at both 

the main and FTK campuses) 
 Challenges with the addition of the new FTK campus and the 

impacts to both campuses 
 Recommendations & Next Steps 

 
 Areas of concern and suggestions voiced by the Board included  

 Coverage at the front door entrance of the main building 
 Emergency procedure protocols 
 Splitting the lunch times 
 Lack of subs for female physical education teachers 
 Overtime for security at games 
 The need for a more thorough evaluation of overall security 

needs and the development of a short-term and long-term 
action plan 

 
* Assistant Superintendent of  Business Services, Song Chin-Bendib, 

provided a presentation to the Board to address the following budget- 
related issues: 

 
 Status of the State Budget for 2011-12 and its impact to the San 

Leandro Unified School District: 

o September 23, 2010, School Services Inc. estimated a net funded 
0% Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) for 2011-2012, rather than 
the projected 2.10% COLA 

o The loss of the 2.10% COLA means a reduction of about $916,000 
in expected revenue for the District 

 
 Senate Bill (SB) 847 Federal Jobs Bill  

o San Leandro stands to receive $1,622,948 ($1,460,688 – 90% 
this year; and the remaining 10%-$162,298 – to be evaluated by 
the state in July 2010) 

o $1,460,686 was received and posted to the District Treasury 
account on September 24, 2010 

 Finance Committee recommendations as of September 27, 2010: 
o Apply the $916,00 loss from the projected 0% COLA against 

the Federal Jobs Bill 
o Consider spending half of the $544,686 balance of the Federal 
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Jobs Bill towards collaboration time for K-5 teachers; 
collaboration time for 6-9 grade teachers; support site K-5 
Tiered Intervention assessment and purchase grades 1-5 
Curriculum Associates Content assessment books 

o Restore elementary schools library/media para-educators 
o Provide a 1.0 FTE custodial position at the soon-to-be opened 

Arts Education Center 
o Restore partial Vice Principal positions  

 
 The Board asked for clarification on the estimated cost of going back to 
 CSR at 20:1 or staying at 28:1, and briefly discussed the Finance 
 Committee’s recommendations for use of the Federal Jobs Bill funds.  A 
 suggestion was raised to possibly schedule a community forum or 
 budget work session to discuss the budget and the 2012/13 cuts in 
 preparation for the First Interim report.   
 
 Based on an unsigned budget and the upcoming School Services Inc. 
 conference, the Board decided to hold off on any action until the October 
 19, 2010,  Board meeting regarding potential use of the Federal Jobs Bill 
 funds, with the exception of approving the purchase of Grades 1-5 
 assessments, due to time sensitivity.    
 
 
CONFERENCE ITEM 
 
Business and Operations 
 
4.1-CF Discussion, Review and Approval of Budget Expenditure 

Modifications to be Incorporated in the First Interim of 2010-
11 which Includes Fiscal Years 2011-2012 and 2012-13 
 
The Board discussed and considered approving Budget 
Expenditure Modifications to be Incorporated in the First 
Interim of 2010-11 which Includes Fiscal Years 2011-2012 
and 2012-13. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

 Maggie Heredia-Peltz, Bancroft Middle School principal, 
addressed the Board in support of restoration of the VP 
positions at the middle schools.  Specifically focusing on 
Bancroft, Ms. Heredia-Peltz cited areas that are being 
impacted such as safety, supervision, planning, and 
retaining staff. 

 
 Carol Delton, San Leandro Teachers’ Association, 
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agreed that it would be prudent to hold off making any 
budget decisions until later in the month. She had 
questions about the calculations, healthcare; and the 
Curriculum Associates Content (CAC) assessment 
books.  She urged the Board to carefully look at cuts 
over the last two years, and the substantially higher 
ending balances in other sweepable funds.  

 
On a motion made by Trustee Mack-Rose and seconded by 
Trustee Sullivan, the Board approved the purchase of Grades 
1-5 Curriculum Associates content assessment books 
($13,600) due to the time sensitivity, with the understanding 
that the Board will review the remaining Finance Committee 
recommendations after the budget is signed, by a 6-0 vote.  
Trustee Katz-Lacabe was absent.  

 
 
PRESENTATION 
 
* Board of Education – Filling a Vacancy 
 
 Superintendent Cindy Cathey provided information to the Board of 
 Education regarding the timeline and process for making an 
 appointment to fill the vacancy for Trustee Area 6 due to a “failure to 
 elect,” meaning that the County Registrar of Voters has determined that 
 an election will not be held because no candidate has filed (within the 
 deadline for submitting paperwork) to run for a Board seat(s).  The 
 presentation included a review of the following: 
 

 Letter of interest 
 Required qualifications 
 Timeline 
 Application form 
 Required signature form 
 Trustee map and street boundaries 
 Formation of an Ad Hoc Committee 

 
 
 
 Key points included:  

 Basic Qualifications:   
 Reside within the boundaries of Trustee Area 6 
 Be 18 years of age or older 
 Be a registered voter 
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 Application Process: 
 Complete the two-page application 
 Obtain a minimum of 20 nomination signatures from registered 

voters which will be verified by the County Registrar of Voters 
 Packets can be obtained at the San Leandro Main Library, Monroe 

and Wilson Elementary Schools, John Muir Middle School, and 
Lincoln High School or downloaded from the District website  

 The completed application must be submitted to the 
Superintendent’s Office no later than 4:00 p.m. October 15 and can 
be hand delivered or faxed  

 Next Steps: 
 Board members are available to answer questions from potential 

candidates 
 Arrange for the County to certify nomination signatures 
 Form an Ad Hoc Committee to meet on October 15, 4:15 p.m. to 

review applications 
 Board members to submit possible interview questions to 

Superintendent and Board President 
 Interview candidates in open session at the October 19 Board 

meeting (Candidates will be sequestered and interviewed separately) 
 
CONFERENCE ITEM 
 
General Services 
 
1.1-CF Discuss and Finalize the Process for Making an Appointment 

to Fill the Trustee Area 6 Vacancy Due to a “Failure to Elect” 
 
The Board discussed and finalized the process for filling the 
Trustee Area 6 vacancy due to a “Failure to Elect.”   
 
There was some discussion on whether the Ad Hoc Committee 
should meet on Friday, October 15, or on Monday, October 
18.  The Board concluded that the decision would be made by 
the committee once it was formed. 
 
On a motion made by Trustee Prola and seconded by Trustee 
Almonte, the Board finalized the process for making an 
appointment to fill the Trustee Area 6 vacancy due to a 
“Failure to Elect” by a 6-0 vote. Trustee Katz-Lacabe absent. 

 
PUBLIC TESTIMONY ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
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 Ted Kai, write-in candidate for District 5 San Leandro City Council, 
addressed the Board regarding the leadership and issues facing the City 
of San Leandro and the school district.  

 
REPORTS 
 
1) Correspondence – Student Board member Jeff Engler reported, on 

behalf of Clerk Almonte, receipt of the following emails from September 
11, 2010, - October 5, 2010: From Dan Martin regarding “Study: 
Teacher Bonuses Don’t Improve Test Scores”; from Sheila Jordan 
regarding “Registration Extended: 2010 Teacher of the Year Awards”; 
from Ebado Ismail regarding “September/October 2010 Bancroft Middle 
School Newsletter”; from Robin Michel regarding “Reminder (and a few 
logitics); from Wafaa Aborashed regarding “Speak Out Against Attempt 
to Change the Law and Crematories”; from Robin Michel regarding 
“News Release: SLHS Fred T. Korematsu Dedication Ceremony”; from 
Erica Beyeri regarding “Expand Your Classroom with a Personal 
eLibrary”; from Stephen Cassidy regarding “Gov. Signs Bill Designating 
Jan 30 as Fred Korematsu Day of Civil Liberties”: from Deborah and 
Kevin Cox regarding “Eat Out for Education – Wednesday, October 6”; 
from Dan Martin regarding “Religious Music in Schools.” 

 
2) Student Board Member Report - Student Board member Jeff Engler 

updated the Board on the activities at San Leandro High School and the 
Fred T. Korematsu Campus: 
 

 San Leandro High School student body continues to involve the 
freshmen in the school process  

 Currently six clubs are conducting regular meetings at both 
campuses 

 The freshman had their first class board meeting today 
 Every week students from ASB visit the FTK campus to help with 

meetings and activities at lunch 
 In an effort to increase student recognition, a program has been 

formed whereby teachers can nominate students to be recognized 
as a “Hidden Treasure.”  Every two months students who have 
been recognized will have their name displayed at the school 

 Homecoming events will begin in a month.  Specific dates will be 
announced at the next meeting   

 
3) Union Representative Reports   

 
 Carol Delton, on behalf of the San Leandro Teachers’ Association, 

addressed the Board regarding the impact of the last two years of 
cuts on their members, their priorities for the District’s Federal 
Jobs Bill entitlement (to be released over the next year), 
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maximizing the available balances from all funds to curtail further 
program reductions, following through with the sale of unused 
property, soliciting donations for needed materials, subsidizing 
some of the programs, such as sports, to relieve the general fund 
and a Bridge K Program. 

 
4) Superintendent Report – Superintendent Cathey reported that the Fred 

T. Korematsu Dedication Ceremony was a momentous celebration and 
event. She reflected on the significance of this beautiful building, and 
the program that the District is working so hard to implement, noting 
that it is so fitting that the campus be named after a civil rights hero. 
 
The Superintendent also noted the following upcoming events:  

 The Teacher of Year Celebration will be this Thursday, October 7, 
6 p.m. District teachers Stacey Kaplan and Mary Styner are 
among the teachers being honored  

 International Walk or Roll to School Week will be celebrated at 
Roosevelt, Washington, Madison, and Garfield Elementary School 
on Wednesday, October 6 beginning at 8:00 a.m.  McKinley 
Elementary will celebrate on Thursday, October 7, 8:00 a.m. 

 SLED “Eat Out for Education” is the first Wednesday of each 
month 

 
5) Board Committee Reports 

 
 Facilities/Technology – Trustee Pauline Cutter reported that the 

committee met on September 27, 2010, and discussed the 
modernization project for parking at McKinley Elementary School, 
modernization project to repair emergency ramps at Madison 
Elementary School/IMC Center, Change Order #2 to West Coast 
Contractors for construction of the Wilson Elementary School 
Heating and Roofing project and Change Order #1 to Ralph Larsen & 
Son for construction of the San Leandro High School restroom 
renovation project and Notice of Completion for the San Leandro 
High School Library Expansion project which are being brought to 
the Board for consideration tonight.  The next meeting will be 
October 8, 2010. 

 
 Finance – Trustee Mack-Rose reported that the committee met on 

September 28, 2010, and heard an update from the Budget Advisory 
Committee meeting on September 22, 2010, reviewed and discussed 
budget restoration priorities and the process for the October 5, 
2010, Board meeting, and discussed other budget information as 
appropriate.  Trustee Mack-Rose also said that she would be 
attending the School Services budget presentation on Monday, 
October 11 with Superintendent Cathey and Assistant 
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Superintendent Chin-Bendib.  

 Communication – Trustee Sullivan reported that the committee met 
on October 1, 2010, and discussed the Measure B newsletter, 
Measure M Communication, District website, and the 
Superintendent’s monthly article in the San Leandro Times, noting 
that the Superintendent will try for an October article focusing on 
health and nutrition. The committee agreed to try to meet once a 
month, either on a Thursday or Friday.  

 
 Board Representatives’ Reports 

 
 Eden Area Regional Occupational Program – Trustee Almonte 

reported that the regular meeting will be Thursday, October 7, at 
4:30 p.m. 

 
CONSENT ITEMS 

The following items were pulled from the Consent Calendar: 
 

 3.4-C  Consultant Contract Agreement between the San Leandro Unified 
 School District and Monica Molton, for Basic Cosmetology 
 Instruction, for the 2010-2011 School year at Lincoln High 

  School 

 (Requested by Trustee Cutter) 

 3.6-C  Out-of-State Field Trip for San Leandro High School DECA 
 Students to Orlando, Florida, April 30-May 5, 2011 

 3.7-C  Recommendation for Readmission from Expulsion for Student  
  E10-08/09 

 (Requested by Trustee Prola) 

 3.2-C  Non-Public School/Agency Contracts 
3-3-C Consultant Contract Agreement between San Leandro Unified 
 School District and Melanin Bulford, Digital Media Instructor, for 
 the 2010-2011 School Year for Lincoln High School 
5.2-C Notice of Completion for the San Leandro High School Library 
 Expansion Project  

 (Requested by Trustee Mack-Rose) 
General Services 
 
1.1-C Approval of Board Minutes – August 24, 2010 
 
1.2-C Approval of Board Minutes – September 8, 2010 
 
Human Resources 
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2.1-C Acceptance of Personnel Report 
 
2.2-C Renewal of Student Teaching Agreement 
 
Educational Services 
 
3.1-C Acceptance of Donations 
 
3.5-C Discard Textbooks and Supplemental Books that are Old, Damaged 

or in Poor Condition at Garfield Elementary School 
 
3.8-C Recommendation to Continue the Expulsion Order for Student E20-

09/10 Who has Left the San Leandro Unified School District and We 
are Unable to Verify the Success of His/Her Expulsion Order 

 
Business Operations 
 
4.1-C Resolution #10-60 Proclaiming the Week of October 11-15, 2010, 

as National School Lunch Week 
 
4.2-C Resolution #10-61 to Declare Certain Equipment Surplus and/or 

Obsolete 
 
Facilities and Construction  
 
5.1-C Change Order #1 to Ralph Larsen & Son 
 
On a motion made by Trustee Prola and seconded by Trustee Cutter, the Board 
approved the remaining consent items by a 6-0 vote. Trustee Katz-Lacabe was 
absent. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Educational Services 
 
3.2-C Non-Public School/Agency Contract 

 
Staff explained that students are identified by where they were 
born (in this case San Lorezno); however, the student lives in San 
Leandro.  

On a motion made by Trustee Mack-Rose and seconded by 
Trustee Cutter, the Board approved the non-public school/agency 
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contract by a 6-0 vote.  Trustee Katz-Lacabe was absent.   
 
3.3-C Consultant Contract Agreement between the San Leandro Unified 

School District and Melanin Bulford, for Digital Media Instruction, 
for the 2010-2011 School Year at Lincoln High School 
 
Responding to Trustee Mack-Rose, Assistant Superintendent Debbie 
Wong stated that the hourly rate for this contract was $30/hour for 
a total cost of $5,550, adding that, in the future, this information 
would be included in the background information for all consultant 
contracts and agreements.  
On a motion made by Trustee Mack-Rose and seconded by Trustee 
Prola, the Board approved the consultant contract agreement 
between the San Leandro Unified School District and Melanin 
Bulford, for digital media instruction, for the 2010-2011 school year 
at Lincoln High School, by a 6-0 vote.  Trustee Katz-Lacabe was 
absent.  

 
3.4-C Consultant Contract Agreement between San Leandro Unified 

School District and Monica Molton, for Basic Cosmetology 
Instruction, for the 2010-2011 School Year at Lincoln High School 
 
Trustee Cutter amended the amount of the contract to $2,805 at the 
cost of $27.50/hour.  
 
Responding to questions raised by Trustee Sullivan, staff confirmed 
that students will be given gloves, masks, and aprons, when needed, 
the portable classroom is adequately ventilated, has a sink and 
students will be using the dye on doll hair.  It was also noted that 
the ASSETs Program will cover the cost of the supplies.  

On a motion made by Trustee Cutter and seconded by Trustee 
Prola, the Board approved the consultant contract agreement 
between San Leandro Unified School District and Monica Molton, for 
Basic Cosmetology Instruction, for the 2010-2011 school year at 
Lincoln High School by a 6-0 vote.  Trustee Katz-Lacabe was absent. 

 
3.6-C Out-of-State Field Trip for San Leandro High School DECA Students 

to Orlando, Florida, April 30-May 5, 2010 
 
Trustee Prola was concerned about the liability when students are 
traveling out-of-state.  Staff explained that these field trips are 
covered by the District’s insurance. 
 
On a motion made by Trustee Prola and seconded by Trustee 
Almonte, the Board approved the out-of-state field trip for San 
Leandro High School DECA students to Orlando, Florida, April 30-
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May 5, 2010 by a 6-0 vote.  Trustee Katz-Lacabe was absent.  
 
3.7-C Recommendation for Readmission from Expulsion for Student E10-

08/09 
 
Trustee Prola asked this item be tabled until the next meeting, due 
to the lack of time for discussion and to address her concerns in 
closed session.  
 
On a motion made by Trustee Prola and seconded by Trustee 
Cutter, the Board tabled the Recommendation for Readmission from 
Expulsion for Student #10-08/09, by a 6-0 vote.  Trustee Katz-
Lacabe was absent.  

 
Facilities and Construction  
 
5.2-C Notice of Completion for the San Leandro High School Library 

Expansion Project 
 
Trustee Mack-Rose thanked District staff, and the project team 
from AEDIS Architects (architectural design) and Harris & 
Associates (construction manager) for their due diligence in 
resolving the noise that was noticed in the floor when walking 
soon after the completion of the project. 
 
On a motion made by Trustee Mack-Rose and seconded by 
Trustee Cutter, the Board approved the Notice of Completion for 
the San Leandro High School Library Expansion Project, by a 6-0 
vote.  Trustee Katz-Lacabe was absent. 

 
 
 
 
 
ACTION 
 
Business and Operations 
 
4.1-A Consulting Agreement between SLUSD and Public Economics Inc. 

(PEI) for Analyzing Redevelopment Agencies and the Impact on 
San Leandro Unified 
 
Prior to the discussion, Assistant Superintendent Song Chin-
Bendib responded to a question raised by Trustee Sullivan, 
confirming that the Los Angeles School District litigation would 
have an affect on future pass-through payments.   
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She further explained that pass-through payments from RDAs to 
affected taxing entities can be very complex, noting that the 
District has five RDAs (per PEI), three will not be impacted, two, 
between fiscal years 2003-04 and 2007-08, will be, adding that 
the District has the potential of receiving $231,000. 
 
Walking the Board through the series of events, Assistant 
Superintendent Chin-Bendib, stated that initially the District did 
not have a fully executed contract at the time with Public 
Economics Inc (PEI) as it was potentially covered by the Alameda 
County Office of Education (ACOE).  However, while the District 
was working with ACOE to resolve the PEI contract, ACOE would 
not pay for the services already done, which were considered to be 
unique to the District, thus the amount was paid out of the 
RDA/Developer Fees Fund.  In order to recoup these payments, 
the District is requesting that the Board approve up to $2,500 to 
cover any other potential RDA analysis needing to be done at a 
later date.  Assistant Superintendent Chin-Bendib is hopeful that 
the District will receive the money, not just for the past years, but 
out years 2008-09; and 2009-10 which could amount to millions 
of dollars if we win this case.  
 
On a motion made by Trustee Mack-Rose and seconded by 
Trustee Sullivan, the Board approved the Consulting Agreement 
between SLUSD and Public Economics Inc. for Analyzing 
Redevelopment/Agencies and the Impact on San Leandro Unified 
by a 6-0 vote.  Trustee Katz-Lacabe was absent.  

 
 
 
 
INFORMATION ITEMS 
 
Educational Services 
 
3.1-I Williams Uniform Complaint Procedures (Including Valenzuela 

Settlement Requirement) Quarterly Report: July –September 2010 
 
The Board received for information and review, the Williams 
Uniform Complaint Procedures (Including Valenzuela Settlement 
Requirement) Quarterly Report: July –September 2010. 

 
ADDITIONAL SUGGESTIONS AND COMMENTS FROM BOARD MEMBERS 
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 Trustee Prola reminded the Board that the Board adopted a resolution 
last year declaring the last Friday of September as Native American Day, 
noting that unlike this year, she would like see the District acknowledge 
that day next year.  

 
In light of this evening’s agenda, Trustee Prola suggested that staff 
consider limiting presentations to no more that two per meeting.  
 
She also acknowledged Andrew Soliz, Executive Manager of Food & 
Nutrition Services for the nutritional meals being served at the high 
school and asked when the Election Ad Hoc committee appointments 
would be made.   
 
Trustee Prola also reported that the City Council unanimously approved 
their support for the District Measure M bond measure at their Monday, 
October 4 meeting. 

 
 Trustee Mack-Rose attended a presentation at the high school on the 

CORO leadership program.  She also attended the City Council meeting, 
adding that Measure M signs were given out. She also commented that 
Student Board member Engler brought signs for the Board members to 
distribute.   

 
 Trustee Almonte asked for consensus to begin the discussion on the 

possible implementation of a 360° Principal Performance Evaluation  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 Trustee Hague encouraged the Board members to attend some of the 
Pirate football games, particularly the Homecoming game, at which time 
Student Board member Engler shared the following Homecoming 
schedule: 

 
 November 5  Homecoming Dance 
 November 8-12 Homecoming Week 
 November 12 Homecoming Football game against Bishop 

   O’Dowd 
 
The Board adjourned into closed session at 9:55 p.m. 
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The Board returned from open session at 10:24 p.m.  Vice President Hague 
said that the Board had been in closed session where no reportable action was 
taken. 
 
Trustee Almonte’s request for consensus to begin investigating a 360° Principal 
Performance Evaluation did not receive consensus.   
 
Trustees Lisa Hague, Diana Prola and Carmen Sullivan were appointed to the 
Ad Hoc Committee for Board member election.  The meeting is scheduled for 
Friday, October 15, 4:15 p.m., at the District Office.  
 
 
ANNOUNCEMENT 
 
Future Board of Education Meetings 
 

 Tentative Work Session – October 12, 2010 
 Regular Meeting – October 19, 2010 
 Regular Meeting – November 2, 2010 
 Tentative Work Session – November 9, 2010 
 Regular Meeting – November 16, 2010 
 Regular Meeting – December 7, 2010 
 Special Meeting – December 14, 2010 - 1st Interim 
 Regular Meeting – January 11, 2011 
 Tentative Work Session – January 18, 2011 
 Regular Meeting – January 25, 2011 
 Regular Meeting – February 8, 2011 
 Tentative Work Session – February 15, 2011 
 Regular Meeting – March 1, 2011 
 Tentative Work Session – March 8, 2011 
 Regular Meeting – March 15, 2011 
 Regular Meeting – April 5, 2011 
 Regular Meeting – April 19, 2011 
 Regular Meeting – May 3, 2011 
 Tentative Work Session – May 10, 2011 
 Regular Meeting – May 17, 2011 
 Regular Meeting – June 7, 2011 
 Regular Meeting – June 21, 2011 
 Special Meeting – June 28, 2011 – Adoption Budget 
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ADJOURNMENT 
 
On a motion made by Trustee Prola and seconded by Trustee Sullivan, the 
Board adjourned the meeting at 10:29 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted,  
 
 
 

Hermy Almonte, Clerk 
 
 
 
 


	REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION - MINUTES
	BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT
	BOARD MEMBER ABSENT
	DISTRICT STAFF PRESENT
	PUBLIC COMMENTS REGARDING CLOSED SESSION AGENDA
	CLOSED SESSION
	On a motion made by Trustee Prola and seconded by Trustee Cutter, the Board approved the remaining consent items by a 6-0 vote. Trustee Katz-Lacabe was absent.

	INFORMATION ITEMS
	ADJOURNMENT


